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The meeting. w-as. called to. prdqr .at 1.0.5.5. a.m. 
_ 

AGENDA ITEM 92: INTERNATIONAL RESEARCH AND TRAINING INSTITUTE FOR THE ADVANCEMENT 
OF WOMEN: REWRT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/39/511 and A/39/5681 
A&3/39/6) 

AGENDA ITEM 938 UNITED NATIONS DECADE FOR WOMHN: EQUALITY, D.l$,?HLClPMENT AND PEACH 
(Fontinued) (A/39/1851 A/C.3/39/L.19 and-L.ZD) 

(a) IMPLEMENTATION OF THE PROGRAMME OF ACTION FOR THE SRCOND HALF OF THE UNITED 
-NATIONS DECADE FOR WOMEN: REWRT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL (continued) 

(A/39/58 and A/39/566) 

_(b)-_PREPARATIONS FOR THE WORLD CONFERENCE To REVIEW AND APPRAISE THF, ACHIHVRMENTS 
7 --~OF THE UNITED NATIONS DECADE FOR WOMEN (continued) (A/C.3/39/7) 

'(c) ~VOLUNTARY FUND FOR THE UNITED NATIONS DECADE FOR WOMEN8 REPORT OF THE 
~~ -~~SHCRETARY-GENERAL (continued) (A/39/146 and Corr.1 and Add.1, A/39/569 

and Add.1, and A/39/571) 

AGENDA ITRM 94: ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF DISCRIMINATION AGAINST WOMEN; 
-(pdntina) (A/39/590 and Corr.18 A/C.3/39/L.16) 

(a) REWElT OF THE COMMITTEE ON THE ELIMINATION OF DISCRIMINATION AGAINST WOMEN 
(pontinued) (A/39/45, Vols. I and II) 

(b) STATUS OF THE CONVENTION ON THE ELIMINATION OF ALL FORMS OF DISCRIMINATION 
AGAINST WOMEN; REPORT OF THE SECRETARY-GENERAL @nti&eJ (A/39/486) 

1. t@,f!~.E?Mi& (E)gyPt) said that at the 1985 World Conference to Review and 
Appraise the Achievements of the United Nations Deaade for Women it would be 
essential to co-ordinate the priorities of the'various regions and intensify 
dialogue at all levels in order to achieve the objeatives of the Decade, The 
Confereme should aontribute to promoting the unity of the international aommunity, 
not disunity. ‘-At the aurrent session of the General Assembly, her delegation, 
together with the great majority of delegations, had shown goodwill and had 
accepted, in a spirit of aonaenaus , the compromise formula regarding the agenda of 
the Conference. Her delegation hoped that that goodwill and spirit of aonaensus 
would prevail during the Conferenoe so that it would achieve the desired success. 

2. Her delegation wished to remind the Committee that political conflicts 
affected women as well as men and, accordingly, women could not be prevented from 
taking an interest in such matters. Women and children were the main victims of 
armed conflicts and policies of racial discrimination and ap.ar.theid. All current 
armed conflicts attested to that fact1 as examples, mention could be made of the 
situations in the occupied Arab territories n in southern Africa and in Lebanon. 

3. Her delegation, as a member of the Commission on the Status of Women, was 
pleased that its report had been approved by the Economic and Social Council and 
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(Miss Qnara, Eqvpf) 

hoped that its reoommendations would be unanimously adopted by the General, 
Assembly. while great progress had been made during the Decade there was still 
muoh to be done if its goals were to be fully aohieved, and the 1985 World 
Conference should review and appraise the progress made in order to deaide on the 
new measures neaessary for progress after 1985. In addition to the themes and 
subthemes of the Deaade, speoial importaroe might also be given to some additional 
aspeots suoh asimprovement of the status of women in rural areas. 

4. Egypt welaomed the growing number of States parties to the Convention on the 
Elimination of All Forms of Disarimination against Women and invited States that 
were not parties to it to ratify it or accede to it as soon as possible. It 
supported the aativities of the Voluntary Fund for the United Nations Decade for 
Women and believed that it was,essential to enable the Fund to aontinue its 
activities beyond the Deaade. Seaause of the limited number of replies reaeived by 
the Searetary-General oonoerning the administrative organization of the Fund, it 
seemed diffiault to take a definitive decision in that regard at the present time. 
In that aonneation, she said her delegation would have liked to have the benefit of 
the opinions of the United Nations Development Programme and the Legal Counsel of 
the United Nations before taking a position on the integration of the Fund into 
UNpP as- an _autonomous~ service. 

5. Her delegation welcomed the adoption of the Statute of the International 
Fesearah and Training Institute for the Advancement of Women by the Eaonomia and 
Soaial counoil and hoped that the General Assembly would adopt it unanimously. She 
reiterated Egypt’s support for the work of INSTRAW, whiah was neuessary if the full 
partiaipation of women in all development aativfties at every level was to be 
achieved. 

6. c Mr,,. F.ARJ2~U.E (Sri Lanka) said that the disaussion within the Committee showed 
that with demoaratiaation and industrialisation and a growing awareness of their 
political, swial and eaonomio rights, women now had many opportunities for 
developing a more dyna! :a role for themselves. However, a majority of women, 
partiaularly in developing aountries, were still tied to traditions. In some 
aasesl the woman’s own self-image ae someone subordinated to the male had not 
ahanged. Some aonservative beliefs and powerful OuLtural imperatives laid down in 
a bygone era were no longer entirely viable or justifiable. Seth men and wamen 
were born free and equal in dignity and rights and were entitled to all economic, 
a-caial, oultural, oivil and political rights, without distination. 

7. His delegation was confident that the work of the Committee on the Elimination 
of Discrimination against Women would b@ most helpful to all States parties in 
reviewing their position and taking corrective measures where necessary. It would 
also contribute to the success of the 1985 World Conference. It was to be hoped 
that CEDAW1s comments on the reports of states parties would be given adequate 
publicity in order to increase women’s awareness of their rights and to promote 
action to improve their status. 

/ ..; 
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(Mr... F.arouqu.e.,. Sri. Lanka) 

8. His delegation attached great importance to the work of INSTPAW and hoped that 
it would establish close co-operation with ESCAP. Sri Lanka supported the 
endorsement of the statute of INSTRAW by the Eoonomia and Social Council, as 
interpreted by ACABQ. 

9. His delegation supported in pr-nciple the suggestion that the Voluntary Fund 
for the United Nations Decade for Women should continue beyond the Deaade an6 be 
transferred to UPDP as an autonomous fund, preserving its special nature and its 
link with the Centre for Social Development and Humanitarian Affairs and other 
relevant organs and agencies-within the United Nat$ons system. 

10. The granting of the universal adult franchise in 1931 to every Sri Lankan 
citizen had enabled women to play an fmpr;tant and active role in the exercise of 
politioal- power. Great progress had since been made by Sri Lankan women in the 
political field, and the Constitution of Sri Lanka guaranteed equal rights and 
equal status for women and men. Through legislative and other pzasuresr the 
Government had done everythirq in its pawor to remove existirq inequalities and 
disparities between men and women in their right to select and engage in gainful 
employment with the guarantee of equal pay and improved workim conditions. Two of 
the most significant achievements by Sri Lanka since the proclamation of the Decade 
were the establishment of a Ministry of Women’s Affairs and a Women’s Bureau of 
Sri Lanka. _~ ~- I _i 

11. L Mr@.. .wEM.BAN .WBING.-E.L.EIg (Suriname) said that her delegation wished to 
suggest that Mrs. Indira Gandhi, the late Prime Minister of India, should be 
honoured at the 1985 world Confereme for her achievements, particularly with 
respect to the world community oft women. 

12. puring its disW38ion8, tha Committee should bear in mind that thousands of 
women and children were dying as a result of food shortages. Her delegation 
believed that that immense problem was a constant threat to world peaoe, which 
aould not be seaured aa long as unsatisfactory living aonditions and the laok of 
suah basic necessities as shelter, sufficient food and drinking water persisted. 
Indeed, it oould be said that- it was a luxury to engage ‘in a disaussian oonaernin(l 
equality, development, peace, education, employment and health for women while 
sooiety failed to provide them in many areas of the world with the food they 
needed. The -internation$ aommunity had a aolleotive responsibility to solve those 
problems without delay. As long as such poverty existed, it would be impossible to 
achieve the goals of the Decade. 

13. Her delegation wished to reiterate the views it had expressed at the 
thirty-eighth session of the General Assembly and to emphasize that the Government 
of Suriname continued to adhere to the concept of equal partnership of men and 
women in national development and was working for the elimination of all forms of 
discrimination against women. It understood, however, that the goals, ideals and 
action programmes of the Decade would not be easily achieved. Accordingly, 
Suriname had agreed to participate in a UNESCO-organized survey carried out in 
15 countries to evaluate the effectiveness of the Convention on the Elimination 
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of All Forms of Discrimination against Women. The findings of that survey showed 
that much still remained to be done to achieve full equallty of men and women. 

(,Mr.s.. Iosmban. .Wb.inq.-Klein,. Suriname) 

14. Suriname, a party to international and regional conventions on human and 
women’s rights, believed that the contribution of non-governmental women’s 
organisations to the emancipation of women was of vital importance. However, one 
overriding problem still existed within women’s movements throughout the world; 

8: women in general did not seem to gain enough support from each other, and it 
appeared that insufficient solidarity- existed among them. The- Nairobi Conference 

I- should deal. with that Problem. 

I 15. Mrs.. SARGN0U.T~ (Observer, Palestine Liberation Organieation) said that one of 
1-c the effects of the foroed displaaement of the Palestinian people in 1948 and 1967 

had been that many Palestinian families had been broken up and relocated in 
I- different countries. The absence of fathers, husbands and sons due to migration, 

deportation or imprisonment had profoundly ef feoted the economic, emotional and 
psychological stability of the Palestinian family, In the occupied Palestinian 
territories, women and ahildren worked seasonally for low wages and were expsed to 

1~ various type6 of exploitation as well as detention and interrogation. They had no 
1~. guarantees of permanent work or prospects for advancement. The wage differential 

between Palestinians and Israelis-wasapproximately 59 per cent.~ 

16. Another problem facing the Palestinian population, particularly women and 
children, was health. Palestinians living in refugee aamps received only the 
minimum acceptable level of health oare and services and were vulnerable to the 
rapid spread of disease, Twenty per cent of the Palestinian population had been in 
Israeli ooncentration camps and prisons: the average number of.detainees at any 
given time wae nearly 4,000, many of them women. Women had not been spared the 
torture, arbitrary arrests and imprisonment and denial of the right to fair public 
trials to which Palestinians in general had been subjeated. In the Ramle prison, 
they were brutally punished for refusing to do work of a military nature such as 
sewing Israeli military uniforms or oooking for Israeli prison guards: the 
punishments included torture as well as the withholdirrg of reading material, the 
suspension of olaeses and deprivation of the right to family visits, Prison 
strikes had been staged to protest that treatment, ,the most recent one lasting for 
nine monUm 

17. Despite the abuses suffered by Palestinian women under Israeli military 
oacupation and in the Palestinian diaspora, they would pureue their struggle for 
freedom and justice. Many women’s organisations had existed in Palestine since 
1929. The General Union of Palestinian Women had been founded in 1965 its main 
purpose being to meet the needs of Palestinian families. Its activities included 
developing vocational training centres for women , setting up rehabilitation centres 
in the refugee camps, raising the standard of living and political awareness of 
Palestinian women and involving them in the national struggle. Sacrifices made 
today would give the next Palestinian generation the right that hers had been 
deprived of: the right to a homeland. 

/ . . . 
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1.8, Noting that the 1980 Confereme in Copenhagen had adopted resolutions 
expressing comern for the problems and sufferings of Palestinian women, she said 
,,he hoped that the 1986 Confereme would show the same sense of responsibility with 
!,egard to the needs of all womenc including those suffering under the barbaria 

in South Africa. She wished to stress that those were not 
.olitioal issues and that delegations aalling for disaussion of them were not 
;eeking to disrupt the work Of the Confereme) on the aontrary, suoh discussion was 
,ital for the eucuess of the struggle. of women everywhere for peace,~ development 
bnd equality. 

‘9. plra.. J.0N.W (United States of America), speaking in exeraise of the right of 
,.eply,~~ said that the representative of Niaaragua had made some unseemly referemes 
o the President of the United States; ‘she trusted that personal attaaks on-world 
eaders were not habitual with the Committee. In any aase, the Niaaraguan 
:overnment oould not hide its responsibility for its people’s sufferings by heaping 
lbuse on otherst it was its own policies and practioes, inaluding systematie 
r.epression of internal dissidents, harassment of politioal opponents, exaessive 
:ilitarization and support for armed subversion of the Governments of neighbouring 
ountries, that had plunged Nicaragua into chaos. While the President of the 
nited States had just been re-elected through universal, and open suffrage, the 
,icaraguan people had been denied the ahame to participate in similarly free 
lections. The United State6 believed in the primiples of demoaratic government 

,nd the free exercise of all human rights% it had supported the fruitless efforts 
I’ Nicaragua’s democlratia opposition to persuade the Sandinistas to ensure the 
l?oessary aonditions for a free eleation. With no significant opposition 
artioipatingr the Sandinistas had.manipulated all aspeats of the eleotoral process 
o project the illusion of popular support, The eleotoral faroe had not ahanged 
nything, and her delegation viewed it as a lo@ppportunity for the Niaaraguan 
-tople. 

;I . Mrs... ?ARpF.LES (Nicaragua) said that in it8 earlier statement her delegation 
Id touahed briefly on the aggression to which her Government was being subjected 
’ the United States, aggression that was based on a policy of State terrorism. At 
future meeting, she wouldproy@e a detailed aaoount ofCthe forms-which that 
ate terroriem toolb 

! . U.ra,,. SH.Al@NI (Assistant Secretary-Gsneral, Centre for Soaial Development and 
lmanitatian Affairs) said that she had been greatly encouraged by the po8itive 
.sponse of states to the discussion of items 93 and 94, and espeoially to the 
eparations for the Nairobi Conference. She hoped that that spirit of dialogue 
,uld prevail and provide a firm basis for agreement in Nairobi, 

/  . . O  
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AGENDA ITEM 102s ALTERNATIVE APPROACHES AND KAYS AND IWiNS WI’l’HIN THE UNITED 
NATIONS SYSTEM FOR IMPRWING THE EFFFZTIVE EN7oYEIENT OF UUMAN RIGHTS AND 
-FKJNDAME~AL- FREEDOMS (A/39/556, A/39/561, A/39/590 and Corr.1) I 

-(a) IMPLPIENTATFDN OF GE-L ASSSMBLY RESOLUTION 36/124$ 

(b) NATIONAL INFTITUTIONS FOR THE PRurEcTION AND PROMUlXON OF HUMAN RIGHTSI 
~~REPOKP OF THE SECRETARY-GEN%L 

22.. Mr. BUFF?34 (Under-Searetary-General for Political and General Assembly 
Affairs) said that during the almost 40 years of its existenoe the United Nations 
had made great strides in promoting human rights, nevertheless, it was neoessary to 
strive continually for improvement in that area. To that end, emphasis had been 

plaaed on increasing the effectiveness of the aotions taken, and a variety of 
issues had been examined. Attention had been given to the conoept of human rights 
and dcotrinal issues to ensure that human rights norms and approaches matohed 
contemporary needs. Basis issues affeating the life, seaurity and integrity of the 
individual had been aontinuously stressed and emphasis had been plaaed on the 
importame of implementing international standards and continuing to set such 
standards. The draft ~oonvention against torture exempl.if led those endeavours. 

23. The role of national and local institutions in the promotion and protection of 
human .rights had been ‘given special emphasis, beoause it was at the local level 
that the individual oame into aontaat with State organs. Adequate and effective 
legislation was needed in that area, and appropriate agemies for the defeme of 
human rights should be established. The Committee might wish to consider whether 
the United Nations should publish a manual or guidebook or models of national and 
local institutions existing in various aountries as a refereme work for 

24. To be able to defend one’s rights, one must first be aware of them: that was 
why the dissemination of information on human rights was extremely important. 
Efforts were being made to distribute the basio human rights instruments in as many 
languages as possible; the Universal Dealaration of Human Rights had been 
translated into about 80 i@ngWgee, .and the International Covenants were available 
in near>y 2P. , mm: ~~ ~ -1 

~_ ------e~~-mm 

25. ~Almoet all the human rights bodies had bsaoma aware of the need to develq, 
advisory, training and assistame programmes whiclh Governments crould use to 
implement more effectively the international standards on human rights. ways and 
means were being considered with a view to expanding training programmes for 
government officials whose duties required them to draft or implement human rights 
legislation or to prepare reports required under international conventions. The 
Comnittee might wish to discuss how such programmes could be organised to meet the 
needs of Governments. 

26. As the International Youth Year drew near, it was appropriate that emphasis 
should be placed on the expansion of education concerning human rights, 
particularly at the primary and secondary levels. That wae an issue on which there 
might be a fruitful exchange of views in the Committee. 

/ . . . 
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27. $r,.. ,THWA.I.l%3 (Australia) said that in the history of the United Nations the , 
promotion and protecrtion of human rights, inoluding in partioular the adoption of 

~=the International Covenants and other basic human rights instruments, had been an 
area of-achievement. His delegation hoped that the General Assembly would take 

.another signifioant step in the establishment of human rights standards by adopting 

the draft aonvention against torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading 
treatment or punishment. 

28. The validity of aolleotive rights clearly derived Erom the rights of 
.fndividuals gathered together in society. That was why ustralia had the greatest 

-difficulty in accepting any PrOpoSitiOnS about human rights which sought to 
subordinate the actuality of the individual human person to abstraotions such as 
.the State. IndeedLthe view that the State had a separate identity above the will 
of the peoples was a central tenet of totalitarianism and fascism. ~That did not 
-mean,. ~however , that the individual should be seen as existiw in isolation from, or 
-at the expense of, the collec.tive good. * .~~ 
29. ..In that aontext, Australia was deeply committed to international efforts to 
create conditions in whiah every person had an equal opportunity to develop freely 
in aonditions of material sufficiency as well as intellectual freedom. Australia 

acknowledged and shared a sense of the fundamental significance which the notion of 
development held for most Governments and supported the efforts of the Working 
Group of Governmental Experts pn the Right to Development to elaborate the scope 
and contents of a right to, development. 

30. It was oversimplistfa and misleading, however , to suggest that the enjoyment 
of aivil and political rights was contingent upon levels of development. Dvidenoe 
showed that gross violations of human rights had been committed in States with a 
relatively high degree of development, and at the same time a high level of 
effective protection of human rights had been achieved in many States which, b all 
the usual criteria, would be alassffied as less developed. It had rightly been 
asserted that the implementation of economic, soCiia1 and cultural rights depended 
largely on eaoh State’s level of development, while the implementation of civil and 
political~ r?ghts depe,nd,ed excl+vely on the politiaal will of Governments. 

31. YThe view that priority attention should be accorded in the United Nations to 
mass and flagrant violations of human rights was, on the faae of it, 
unexoeptionable. It was sometimes diffioult to decide,. however, at what point a 
violation qualified as *mass and flagrant” , and all. too easy for political as 
distinct from humanitarian criteria to influenae the deaision. General Assembly 
resolutions which had dealt with violations of human rights had paid little 
attention to the latter criterion. Any serious violation of human rights should be 
a matter of concern to the United Nations, and action to deal with such violations 
should continue to form an essential part of the ways and means for fulfilling the 
Organisation’s mandate under its charter. In that light, his delegation found it 
bard to understand the resistance in some qUartsr6 to any suggestion of innovations 
in the United Nations machinery for dealing ~4th human rights questions. Such an 
attitude seemed to suggest a complacencY with the existing state of affairs. 
Clearly, any alternative ways and means that were to be adopted must attract the 
widest possible agreement, and Australia would spare no effort to secure that 
agreement c In the process of seeking to accommodate differing views, however, what 
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was needed was not complacency but commitment and a aenae of urgency in the face of 
-the aPPall& violafionfJ of human rights confronting the international community, 

32. Regional arrangements for the promotion and proteotion of human rights had 
Proven to be of particular value in various parte of the world, allowiw human 
rights aoncerna to be discussed productively, and often in a lese political 
atmosphere than that of the General Assembly. In his region, the coneideration of 
regional arrangements remained at an early stage; his delegation hoped, however, 

-~that ContaCtS between the countries of the region concerning human rights would be 
maintained and sfrel’gthened, and Australia would gladly participate in such 
contacts. There might alao be value in examining the possibility of subregional 
.arraqementh given the size and diversity of the region a8 a whole. He stressed 
that the development of regional arrangements must maintain a consistency and 
complementarity With the universal standards which had been established under the 
auspices of the General Assembly. 

-33. Whatever the value of international and regional arrangements, the primary 
responsibility for the protection of humnn rights rested with Governments and 
national institutions established for that purpose. Australia eupported further 
steps in the United Nations to encourage sharing of experiences and the developing 
of models to stimulate action by Governments in that area. The Australian 
Government was currently reviewing the operation of the Australian Human Rights 
commission, and had announced its intention to establieh a bill of rights for 
Australians. 

34. His delegation attached partiaular importance to publio information with 
, regard to human rights, an area in whioh United Nations functions were of a 

different order from its functions with regard to other public information 
activities, beaause the exerciee and defence of human rights depended above all 
upon knowledge of thoee rights among the publio at large, The Commission should 
also give more attention to the diffioulty whiah oould be presented by new and 
untested concepts which were put forward a8 embodying human rights. Although his 
delegation wa8 not opposed to the identifioation of new rights, it felt that suoh 
aotion should be taken only on the basic of oareful study of their praotioaf 
applicability to individuala , the preaise content of the entitlements and 
obligatione to whioh they oould give rise, and their compatibility and aoneistemy 
with the irreplaaeable framework embodied in the Charter and the relevant 
international instrumenta. He noted that meetings of the working group established 
by the (&misaion on Human Rights under ita item on further promotion of human 
rights had been poorly attended, particularly by developing countries, and that the 
working group had been incapable of recommending any.thing of substance to the 
Conmdssion as a whole. His delegation therefore felt that at its next session the 
Commission should adopt a different approach to matters discussed under the item. 

35. miss CAO-p.1NN.A (Italy) said that a review of the items discussed and the , 
resolutions adopted by the General Assembly at ite previous session and by the 
Conmission on Human Rights presented a very dark picture of the world human rights 
situation. After 10 years of searching for alternative approaches and ways and 

/ . . . 
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means for improving the effeotive enjoyment of human rights and fundamental 
freedoms, the time was ripe for a scrutiny of the question, having due regard to 
<its origin and aontent, to the way in which it had been approached by the Committee 
and the Commission on Human Rights and to the reasons why there had so far been no 
oowre te results. , 

36. Her delegation aould not resign itself to oonsidering as inevitable the 
-current human rights situation or the powerlessness of the United Nations to deal 
with it. Italy urged the Committee and the 'Commission on Human Rights to commit 
themselves to renewed efforts to improve the oapaoity of the United Nationsto 
promote and protect human rights agd fundamental fq?edpms. 

37. The content of the item was broader than that of any other of the numerous 
questions included in the Committee(s programme of work, embracing all human rights 
and fundamental'freedoms and all types of ways and means to improve the enjoyment 
of those rights and freedoms, Given the broadness of the item, a third aspeat to 
be aonsidered as essential in the scrutiny of the results aahieved was that of how 
the item had~ been approached by the General Assembly and the Commission on Human 
Rights. Her delegation drew attention in partiaular to the General Assembly's 
deaision to proceed to an *overall analyeW and its request to the Commission on 
&man Rights to undertake that analysis as a matter of priority. 

38. Both deoisions had seemed to be steps in the right direction, but no results 
had as yet been acrhieved, and the Commission itself had deaided to aonsider 
establishirrg an open-ended working group to aontinue the analysis. Her delegation 
had serious doubts about the advisability of doing 80~ and felt that the 
Connnission should disuuss the subjeat in plenary meetiqs or aonvene a small group 

of experts with a~-solid baokground in United Nationshuman rights acrtivities, 

39. The resolutions adopted by the General Assembly indiaated that its approaah to 
ensuring more effeotive enjoyment of human rights had been broader than that of the 
conmission. However, while its aotivities aonstituted definite progress in the 
searoh for aommonly aaaeptable means of improving the human rights situation, its 
resolutions did not identify those means. Her delegation would like to suggest the 
following as steps whiah might help the United Nations to move forward in the 
pureuit of its goals ‘-~the aonvening of a aonferenoe to aelebrate the fortieth 
anniversary of the Universal Peolaration of Human Rights and ta re-emphasiae the 
need to achieve full respeot for human rights) the establishment of a small group 
of highly-qualified, independent individuals to disauas workable ways and means of 
improving the existing situation ; and a request to the Secretary-General to make 
:annual instead of biennial reports on international conditions and human rights. 

The meeting rose at 12.50 p.m. 
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